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Letters to the Editor
Dear Editor, 

Recently, I contacted my telecommunications provider to get some information about my account. While I was on the phone, I started my voice recorder so I could take down the phone number which was being given to me to speak to another department. The operator heard the voice recorder and asked me what I was doing. I told her that I was about to record the phone number so that I could access it independently after the call. I was told very sternly that I was not allowed to record the conversation due to privacy. I find this odd considering that most calls are often recorded. Am I within my rights to use a voice recorder to take down details when there is no other way for me to write down information?

Regards, William Koh
Editor’s note: Great question William and thanks for your contribution. As a person with a print disability, it is reasonable and necessary for you to use a voice recorder as an alternative method of recording information that you are not able to take down with a pen and paper.

Dear Editor,

Last year I had cause to take my telecommunications provider to the Australian Human Rights Commission for discrimination. Having previously had the support of Blind Citizens Australia when lodging complaints I now lodged a complaint on my own. This was an interesting experience and not as hard or as confronting as I thought it would be.  

The first thing was to contact the Commission and lodge the complaint then came the waiting until it was passed on to the conciliator. The process can seem slow and it did feel like that sometimes. The telecommunications provider was contacted and there was more waiting for them to respond. This took longer than it normally would, but nothing to be done, but wait. 
The Commission staff were good to deal with and communicated brilliantly with me through the entire process.  

The process of lodging the complaint was easy and it’s not full of forms and difficulty so I’d encourage anyone to lodge a complaint if they believe it to be worth it. The company did respond in a positive way and are working to fix the problem. Even though Blind Citizens Australia wasn’t directly involved, it was good to know they were there if I needed an ear for backup. We need to use the Disability Discrimination Act and I feel more empowered and confident now that I have lodged a complaint on my own. Thanks to Blind Citizens Australia for the work they put in to assist all of us. 

Regards, Lisa Hayes 

Editor’s note: Thanks for your kind words Lisa and congratulations on lodging your first complaint! The Federal Disability Discrimination Act (1992) is certainly a very valuable tool and this year, it celebrated its 20th anniversary. We use the Disability Discrimination Act in our campaign work quite frequently and it has brought about significant systemic change, such as the rollout of audio description in cinemas and the implementation of talking automatic teller machines (ATMs). It is important for people to remember that lodging a complaint of disability discrimination with the Australian Human Rights Commission is a free process and that the Commission is there to help you every step of the way. 
From the National President
Cheryl Pascual

As this edition of Blind Citizens News is being distributed we are already more than halfway through another year. Our staff has been kept busy consulting with our membership which has helped to frame our responses to various aspects of the development of DisabilityCare Australia which were submitted earlier this year. I would like to thank all members who took the time to participate in our teleconferences, as it is essential that we communicate the consumer viewpoint on the core legislation that will help to frame these monumental reforms in disability services. 


The past few months have been a challenging time for the organisation as we have been without an Executive Officer since the end of February. As of last month, however, Rosemary Boyd has commenced in this role. You can read about Rosemary in this edition of News.

Our Annual General Meeting will be held during National Convention on the weekend of October 26 and 27 at Bankstown Sports Club in Sydney. With the AGM notice there will be ballot papers to elect the President of Blind Citizens Australia. Convention is always a great time for peer support and catching up with members and I look forward to talking to you there!

Introducing our new Executive Officer

Rosemary Boyd

I would like to commence my first report as Executive Officer by saying thank you to everyone who has welcomed me to this position. I am extremely pleased to be given the opportunity to serve the members of Blind Citizens Australia in this role and look forward to working with the Board, and the staff in the National Office, to progress the work of this highly regarded member-based organisation.

I am proud to say that I have been an Associate Member of Blind Citizens Australia for many years, serving for some time as the Secretary of Melbourne Branch and working voluntarily in the office, both in Prahran and Kensington (our former office locations), when time permitted.

I first became involved closely with vision impairment when I met my husband whose eyesight was affected by the inherited eye disease Retinitis Pigmentosa. We began contributing to the not-for-profit sector in the mid 1980’s with a fledgling group which has grown into Retina Australia (Vic). Subsequently we joined Blind Citizens Australia and worked alongside many people who are blind or vision impaired as we have endeavoured to bring about benefits for our colleagues, friends and associates who have lost, or are losing, their vision.


Prior to taking up this position, I spent the majority of my career working as a teacher, and then a principal, in state-funded secondary schools in Victoria after graduating from Melbourne University with a degree in Science Education, majoring in mathematics. Since taking a superannuation option, I worked on contract for the Victorian Education Department to implement a federally funded initiative which placed high achieving graduates into schools and onto a new pathway into teaching.

Throughout my working life I also contributed as a volunteer for Retina Australia and Retina Australia (Vic) as well as Blind Citizens Australia. During the previous three and a half years I have been chairperson of the Ross House Association which is a charitable organisation that owns the building in which Blind Citizens Australia currently has its national office. Currently I am secretary of both Retina Australia and Retina Australia (Vic) and a delegate for Retina International General Assemblies.

Since my contract with the Department finished, I have been able to spend more time carrying out voluntary duties, whilst on the lookout for a position that would match my skills and interests. Hence my application for this position.

I am thrilled to join Blind Citizens Australia as its Executive Officer and look forward to renewing old acquaintances and to meeting new ones. I do hope that many of you will be able to join us in Sydney in October at our National Convention as the program looks very interesting.

Finally, I would like to say that I understand the complexities of this very unique membership based organisation and I look forward to being able to contribute positively to Blind Citizens Australia. I am delighted to be given the responsibility of assisting and supporting the Board and all members to take Blind Citizens Australia into the future. 

Embracing Change: BCA National Convention 2013

That’s right, this year is a national convention year and we have more packed into our program than ever before! So come along to Bankstown Sports Club on the weekend of 26 and 27 October and join in the action!


The theme for this year’s convention is ‘Embracing Change’. With the recent commencement of DisabilityCare Australia and a world that is constantly changing around us, it’s time to explore new ways to embrace change and make the most of it! With sessions on many topics of interest such as living with vision and hearing loss, echolocation, accessible arts and recreation, and accessible first aid, there is sure to be something to suit everyone. We’ll also teach you some tips and strategies for networking in social situations and will update you on how things are progressing with the rollout of DisabilityCare Australia. This is just some of what we have in store, so visit our website or contact the National Office for full program details.

The cost of full registration, including sessions, morning tea, lunch and afternoon tea for both days, plus the special convention dinner is $185 per person. If you are not interested in full registration, it is also possible to register separately for Saturday or Sunday for $75 per person per day or for the convention dinner for $65 per person.

Accommodation is available at the Bankstown Travelodge, located within the convention venue for $150 per night for rooms accommodating two people and $190 per night for rooms accommodating three people. A buffet breakfast is available for an additional $15 per person per night. Book your accommodation now by phoning the Travelodge on 02 9793 0000. Remember to mention that you are attending the Blind Citizens Australia National Convention when you make your reservation to receive these special convention rates!


The NDIS - now a reality

Jessica Zammit, National Policy Officer

Since my last policy update for News, work to develop the National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS) has progressed in leaps and bounds!

Firstly, the NDIS, now known as DisabilityCare Australia, has been enshrined in law and was passed with unanimous support by members of Parliament. This is a momentous achievement considering that the NDIS was merely an idea with limited political support three years ago.

The Federal Government has backed the introduction of DisabilityCare Australia with a commitment of $19.3 billion over seven years commencing in 2012-2013. In addition, the Federal Government has increased the Medicare Levy by 0.5% to secure the ongoing provision of the scheme, with funds raised to be placed into a dedicated DisabilityCare Australia Fund for ten years. 


All states and territories, with the exception of Western Australia, have now signed agreements to deliver DisabilityCare Australia and have committed proportional funding to implement the scheme in their respective states and territories. DisabilityCare Australia will commence in July 2013 in four launch sites: the Hunter Region in NSW, Barwon Region in Victoria, in South Australia (for children aged 0-6) and in Tasmania (for young people aged 15-24). There will an extension of coverage in some of the launch sites in 2014, with South Australia extending their reach to children aged 6-14. Launch sites will also commence in the ACT and in the Barkly Region of the Northern Territory in 2014. Work to implement DisabilityCare Australia in Queensland will commence in July 2016.

It is envisaged that by July 2018, around 140,000 NSW residents, 33,000 South Australian residents and 11,000 Tasmanian residents with permanent and significant disability will be supported by the scheme. By July 2019, around 100,000 Victorian residents, 5,000 ACT residents and 97,000 Queensland residents will be supported.  

More recently, the location of the national headquarters of DisabilityCare Australia has been announced and will be based in Geelong, Victoria. The Federal Government has also now formally supported the establishment of a joint parliamentary committee to oversee the implementation of DisabilityCare Australia. It is hoped that this will lock in cross-party support over the three parliaments it will take to fully implement the scheme.

All of these developments have led to an extremely frenetic pace for organisations like Blind Citizens Australia who have provided consultation in the design, development and refinement of the NDIS Bill (now law), the Rules which will govern access to the scheme and access to supports, and the upcoming rollout. It has been an exciting but also exhausting time, with numerous submissions, meetings and consultations held with members, stakeholders and government during the last six months. 


So what does this all mean for people who are blind or vision impaired? Firstly, building a new scheme which places decision making in the hands of consumers will take time. The launch sites outlined above will be important in assessing how the scheme works on the ground and to use these learnings to refine the full rollout of the scheme. Priority will be given to people with disability who are already funded through existing government disability programs, therefore it may be a while yet before we see the effectiveness of the scheme for people who are blind or who have significant vision impairments. 


Once the launch sites commence, people with disability living in these sites will be able to contact the NDIS Launch Transition Agency to discuss their circumstances and to determine if they are eligible for funding through DisabilityCare Australia. The focus is towards supporting people with substantially reduced functional capacity to undertake activities related to communication, social interaction, learning, mobility, self care and self management. While many of these barriers may not seem automatically relevant to people who are blind or vision impaired, the ability to access information which is readily available to people with sight, the ability to navigate an environment safely and independently and the development of daily living skills are vital for inclusion. Importantly, sensory impairment is recognised in the legislation. 

People who are deemed eligible, known as participants, will meet with the Agency to develop a person centred plan which focuses on a person’s goals, aspirations and objectives and which outlines the reasonable and necessary supports that will be needed in order to achieve full economic and social participation. Rather than provide a set amount of funding to each service provider to deliver services to a group of clients, participants will be able to choose which provider/s to access services and supports from. People may choose to pay for services directly and manage their own plan and funding, have a nominated person or ‘nominee’ manage their plan and funding or choose the assistance of the Agency or a plan management provider. 

At any stage, a participant may ask for their plan to be reviewed, particularly if circumstances change or if the plan is no longer effectively addressing the participant’s disability related needs.

Early intervention is also a focus of the scheme to ensure that people who develop a disability get timely access to training and support to alleviate the impact of their disability on daily life. Blind Citizens Australia has actively lobbied for this inclusion to ensure that critical services, such as orientation and mobility training and training in daily living skills (such as independent cooking, cleaning and personal care strategies) are not lost. 

The DisabilityCare Australia website (www.disabilitycareaustralia. gov.au) which has recently been launched contains a tool called My Access Checker, which asks a series of questions to help a person with a permanent and significant disability or their representative understand whether they may be able to access assistance from DisabilityCare Australia. This process is anonymous, with only the person’s first name requested. People without internet access can call 1800 800 110 to speak with the Agency.  

Blind Citizens Australia has been working closely with the Australian Blindness Forum, Vision 2020 Australia and the Australian Federation of Disability Organisations to ensure that the voice of people who are blind or vision impaired is heard – very loudly! – by government. In addition to the development of DisabilityCare Australia, this includes work to ensure that the federal reforms to age care actively consider, include and support people who are blind or vision impaired over the age of 65 who will not be eligible for DisabilityCare Australia. People who acquire their disability before 65 and are eligible for the scheme can choose to continue to receive support from DisabilityCare Australia after they reach 65.

We encourage people who are blind or vision impaired living in launch sites to contact the NDIS Launch Transition Agency to discuss whether you are eligible. We would also love to hear about your experience as this information will assist us to continue to advocate for the full inclusion and the best access to supports for people who are blind or vision impaired.
2013 Federal Election – using telephone assisted voting to make your vote count
Jessica Zammit, National Policy Officer

Blind Citizens Australia has been working behind the scenes to once again secure a form of independent accessible voting for people who are blind or vision impaired for the 2013 Federal Election which will be held on Saturday 14 September 2013. 

Many of our members may recall that telephone assisted voting was provided at the 2010 Federal Election. For the 2013 Federal Election, there will be an amended form of telephone voting which will enable a voter to cast a vote in secret by telephone from any location, without the need to attend an Australian Electoral Commission (AEC) office. Voters will also be able to cast their vote on Election Day using telephone voting. These are great developments which will enable many more voters who are blind or vision impaired to be able to independently cast their vote, including from their own home.  

To cast a telephone assisted vote, voters who are blind or vision impaired must first register by telephone. Registration for telephone voting starts on Monday 26 August and ends at 12 noon AEST on Election Day.

To register, voters need to call 1800 913 993 and will be asked to select a PIN. Once registered, the voter will receive an acknowledgment letter at their enrolled address. The registration number can also be received by post, email, SMS or by phone. Voters can choose one or more of these options. 

Telephone voting starts on Tuesday 27 August and ends at 6.00pm AEST on Election Day, Saturday 14 September 2013. To vote, registered voters will call 1800 913 993. The voter will not need to give their name – only their registration number and PIN will be used to mark their name off the electoral roll to protect the person’s privacy. 

The amended telephone voting system will be similar to the process used at the 2010 Federal Election. The ballot papers will be read audibly by a call centre voting assistant at the end of the phone line and the voter will voice their voting preferences in order of preference which will then be recorded on the ballot papers. A second voting assistant will ensure that the vote is recorded according to the voter’s intention. 

The vote remains secret because the call centre voting assistants will not know the voter’s name and address. They will only know which electorate and state or territory they live in. Once the vote is complete, the voting assistant will place the ballot papers into a secure ballot box. 

The Australian Electoral Commission will also be producing information in preparation for the election in a range of accessible formats, including the official guide to the election. The audio MP3, e-text and large print PDF versions will be available for download at www.aec.gov.au. Braille, large print, and audio CDs will be available on request from the AEC on 13 23 26. 

The lists of candidates for the House of Representatives and the Senate will be also available in accessible formats from Monday 26 August. E-text and large print PDFs for each electorate, state and territory will be available at www.aec.gov.au. MP3 or Braille will be available on request by calling 13 23 26.

Blind Citizens Australia will be hosting teleconferences during July on behalf of the AEC to enable people who are blind or vision impaired to ask questions about telephone assisted voting. To register for a teleconference, please call the National Office. 
It is extremely important that people who are blind or vision impaired support the use of telephone assisted voting at the 2013 Federal Election so that we can ensure that an accessible vote continues to remain available in the future. We have been working hard with the AEC to move to a completely secret, independent and verifiable vote. This progress is dependent on numbers so let’s significantly increase the numbers of voters who use the telephone voting system at this election!


Call to action: Audio description on the ABC! 
On 5 August last year, Australians who are blind or vision impaired were able to enjoy equitable access to television for the very first time with the commencement of a technical trial of audio description on ABC1. The audio description service was embraced by the blind and vision impaired community, with many of our members getting involved in the ‘It’s as Easy as ABC’ postcard campaign, which saw over 30,000 postcards distributed to the Minister for Broadband, Communications and the Digital Economy, the Hon. Stephen Conroy and the Managing Director of the ABC, Mark Scott, asking that the audio description service remain switched on. 

To our disappointment, the access that we had waited so long to have was taken away in November as the 13-week trial drew to a close. We were advised that the Federal Government was awaiting the release of a report from the ABC which would provide further insights into the technicalities associated with delivering an ongoing audio description service and that the appropriate government department would re-engage with the blindness sector once this report had been released. While the report was provided to the Federal Government in January, we were disappointed to find that the report, detailing the findings of a public trial which took place on a public broadcaster, was never actually released to the public.

When asked, the ABC told consumers that it was up to the Federal Government to provide the funding for an ongoing service. So earlier this year, many of us sent letters to Minister Conroy, asking that he put pressure on the Australian Government to ensure that an audio description service be catered for within the ABC’s triennial funding which would be set out in the 2013/14 Federal Budget. We waited but on Budget night were disappointed and frustrated when this funding didn’t come through.

Audio description on television was never going to be an easy win, but the postcard campaign was a success in demonstrating the high level of demand for an ongoing service. The important thing is that we keep the momentum up and don’t give up the fight. Australians who are blind or vision impaired have waited long enough. It’s our ABC too, and it’s time that we were able to access it, just like everyone else!

In the coming months, we will be working with key stakeholders to organise meetings with Senator Mitch Fifield, Shadow Minister for Disabilities, Carers and the Voluntary Sector and Hon. Malcolm Turnbull, Shadow Minister for Communications and Broadband, to raise awareness of this issue with the Coalition and ask that it be put forward as an election promise. We will also be putting pressure on the Australian Government to ensure that the ABC report is publicly released so that we can start to address any roadblocks that it might present.

In 2009, many Australians who are blind or vision impaired as well as those who were deaf or hearing impaired lodged complaints of disability discrimination against Australia’s four major cinema chains for their failure to provide sessions with audio description and closed captions. This prompted the Australian Human Rights Commission to investigate this issue more systemically and, as a result, we now have audio description and closed captions in over 200 cinemas across Australia. 

If you are disappointed at the fact that Australians who are blind or vision impaired still do not have equal access to Australia’s public broadcaster, we urge you to take action by lodging a complaint of disability discrimination against the ABC and, in turn, the Australian Government for their failure to provide an audio description service. You can lodge a complaint online or download a copy of the Commission’s complaint template in Word format from www.humanrights.gov.au/ complaints. The Australian Human Rights Commission can also assist you with writing your complaint. You can contact the Commission directly by phone on 1300 656 419 or by email on newcomplaints@humanrights.gov.au. 

Blind Citizens Australia, along with Media Access Australia, Vision Australia and the Australian Communications Consumer Action Network will continue to advocate on this issue behind the scenes. It is numbers that are going to get us over the line with this one though so please get involved and do what you can to help. If you do not wish to lodge a complaint, you might like to contact your local Member of Parliament, or contact Senator Mitch Fifield or the Hon. Malcolm Turnbull directly. Please refer to the directory of contact details at the end of this magazine.


Update on the WIPO Treaty on access to copyright
Maryanne Diamond, World Blind Union Immediate Past President

At the time of preparing this article, it is ten days until the start of a once in a lifetime conference of the UN body, the World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO), to adopt a treaty for persons who are blind or have a print disability. If successful, it will have adopted a treaty which would allow books produced in an alternate format in one country to be shared with persons who are blind in another country.

At present, copyright law is national law. Books created in alternate format under exceptions in one country cannot be shared with another country. We know that some books are converted into an alternate format in more than one country in the same language. Often this work is done by organisations with limited resources which need to be spread across many areas of work. 

As far back as 1985, it was recommended that there was a need for an international legally binding instrument to solve the problem of access to books for persons who are blind or have a print disability. The World Blind Union (WBU) has been represented at the WIPO Standing Committee on Copyright and Related Rights (SCCR) meetings advocating for this over many years. 

Brazil, Ecuador and Paraguay tabled WBU's draft treaty proposal at WIPO back in May 2009. At first, the proposal was rejected outright, especially by the European Union (EU) and USA. Then, under pressure to do something, the EU and US proposed rival, limited versions, which they wanted as non-binding guidelines rather than an effective, binding and meaningful treaty. We rejected that idea and kept up our own lobbying. 

Finally, last December, all countries agreed to negotiate a treaty, and that Marrakech in June 2013 would see the culmination of this work. Specifically, the anticipated end point for this campaign is 28th June 2013. That is the last day of the two-week Marrakech Diplomatic Conference, which WIPO member states convened to conclude work on the treaty and open it for signature. There would be a lot of work to do to ensure countries sign, ratify and implement the treaty, assuming it is agreed and is a good one. But that is a separate campaign. 

The two big questions now are whether the Marrakech Conference will agree on a treaty or end in failure, and if it does agree on a treaty, whether it will be one that is written in such a way as to allow persons who are blind and their organisations to easily share accessible format books across international borders. We are working with negotiators and organisations of and for persons who are blind from across the world to keep pushing so that in Marrakech the political will is there to make the text something meaningful and usable. Our work has continued in South America and Africa to galvanise strong support from countries there. We have some very strong advocates in India both in the blindness sector and outside lobbying very hard to their governments who have played an important role in the negotiations.
It has been pleasing to see the support from Australia in the negotiations at and between meetings to work towards a text which we as persons who are blind can and will use.

We have come a long way, but this whole campaign is in the balance. We have a mountain still to climb and there is no guarantee of success. We can still achieve an historic agreement in Marrakech with an effective treaty which would help open a new chapter in reading and inclusion for persons who are blind or have a print disability. So there’s a lot more to do over the next month to try to ensure the right result. 

Editor’s note: This is an edited version of Maryanne’s article. To access Maryanne’s article in full, visit our website or contact the National Office and request a copy in your preferred format.
Accessible public procurement for information and communications technology

Lauren Henley, NSW Advocacy and Information Officer

Public procurement refers to the way in which systems and services are purchased for use by government agencies. This can apply to technology that is used by staff internally, such as telephone and database systems, or to services that are used by members of the public, such as the touch screen systems that have been implemented in Medicare offices across Australia.

At present, information and communications technology (ICT) that is purchased by government departments is not required to incorporate universal design principles. This has led to indirect discrimination against many people with disability including those working in, or seeking employment in government agencies. 

Traditionally, employees with disability have relied on the Employment Assistance Fund (previously known as the Workplace Modifications Scheme) to provide solutions to government systems that are largely inaccessible. 
In some cases, it can take several months for equipment that is provided under the Employment Assistance Fund to arrive. Maintaining employment in the meantime can be stressful and challenging as the individual’s ability to carry out their work role is limited without access to appropriate adaptive equipment. 

Inaccessible ICT can also negatively impact on children with disability in public schools. The new national curriculum is set to include a core component on digital technology; requiring students to meet a number of competencies through the use of information and communications technologies. But what if the technology that is present in public schools is not accessible to children who are blind or vision impaired?

If federal and state governments were to incorporate accessibility guidelines into their public procurement policies for ICT, this would ensure that services and systems would meet the needs of the wider community. Because the Government is one of the largest purchasers of ICT, they also have the power to stimulate the market to provide people with disability with a greater choice of accessible products and services. 

Some overseas countries have already set the scene for accessible ICT. Guidelines for accessibility have been included in the United States Federal Acquisition Regulation since 2001, requiring that ICT purchased by all federal government departments meet the needs of people with disability. Additionally, in 2004, the European Union revised the general rules referenced under the EU Public Procurement Directive, encouraging procurers to meet accessibility criteria wherever possible. In 2011, the European Commission adopted proposals on a reform of public procurement, aimed at facilitating the use of public procurement, by ensuring greater consideration of accessibility requirements for people with disability.


We have recently joined forces with the Australian Communications Consumer Action Network, Vision Australia, the Australian Federation of Disability Organisations, Deaf Australia, Deafness Forum and the National Ethnic Disability Alliance to lobby for a whole of government public procurement policy which ensures the accessibility of ICT. 

In March, we also met with a representative of the NDIS Launch Transition Agency to discuss the Agency’s policy for the procurement of ICT. As a scheme that is designed to enhance the inclusion and workforce participation of people with disability, we believe that DisabilityCare Australia provides the Government with an opportunity to set the benchmark and create a work environment that is accessible to all people, regardless of disability.

We are slowly getting the matter of accessible public procurement on the agenda and hopefully, in the future, ICT that is used within government agencies across Australia will incorporate universal design principles and therefore accommodate the needs of the wider community.


Stamp duty exemptions – are you missing out?
Thai Nguyen, Advocacy and Policy Officer (Victoria)

Stamp duty is a general tax imposed upon title transfers as a result of selling real estate, vehicles, business assets and other property. Stamp duty is also called ‘transfer duty’ in some states. For most people, the main time you'll have to pay stamp duty is when you buy a house or apartment. There are some concessional discounts on stamp duty that are relevant for people who are blind or vision impaired. 


In the Australian Capital Territory, if you are a Pensioner, Health Care, Commonwealth Seniors Health Card or DVA Gold Card holder you can apply for the ‘Pensioner Duty Concession Scheme’ (PDCS) which charges duty at a concessional rate to assist eligible pensioners move to accommodation more suited to their needs (for example, moving from a house to a townhouse). For properties valued at $560,000 or less, the concessional duty payable is $20. For property values more than $560,000 but less than $705,000, the concession duty payable is $20.20 for each $100 or part thereof by which the dutiable value exceeds $560,000. There are also other concessions for first home buyers. 
For more information, contact the ACT State Revenue Office on 02 6207 0028. 

In New South Wales, if you are a first home buyer, there is the ‘The First Home Plus Scheme’ which provides eligible purchasers with exemptions on transfer duty on homes valued up to $500,000 and concessions on duty for homes valued between $500,000 and $600,000. For more information, contact the NSW State Revenue Office on 1300 139 814. 

In Queensland, there is the ‘Home Concession’ which applies if you are acquiring a residence that you intend to occupy as your home. The concessional transfer duty rate of $1 for each $100 or part of $100 will apply to the first $350,000 of the consideration or value of the home. Duty at the general rates will apply to any remaining part of the consideration or value. 
There are also other concessions for first home buyers. 
For more information, contact the QLD State Revenue Office on 1300 300 734. 

In South Australia, there are no specific exemptions, concessions or obligations for pensioners. The only concession available is if you are purchasing a new or substantially refurbished apartment where you may be eligible for an ‘Off-the-Plan Stamp Duty Concession (OTP)’ of up to $21,330. Where an apartment purchased has a market value greater than $500,000, you will be entitled to a stamp duty concession of $21,330. For more information, contact the SA State Revenue Office on 08 8226 3750.

In Victoria, if you are a Pensioner, Health Care, Commonwealth Seniors Health Card or DVA Gold Card holder you can get an exemption from stamp duty when buying a property up to $330,000 in value, or a partial exemption on properties up to $750,000 in value. If you are eligible, you must plan to reside in the home to be purchased as the principal place of residence and can only claim the concession once. There are also stamp duty concessions available for first home buyers. For more information, contact the VIC State Revenue Office on 13 21 61.

In Tasmania, there are no specific exemptions, concessions or obligations for pensioners. There are only property transfer duty concessions available for when the property is acquired as a gift and will be used for charitable, educational or religious purposes or when property is transferred between partners in a marriage, a significant relationship or a caring relationship. For more information, contact the TAS State Revenue Office on 1800 001 388. 

In Western Australia, there is a transfer duty concession that applies for purchase of residential properties valued at less than $200,000. The property must be purchased as the principal place of residence. If the value of the home is $0 - $100,000, the rate of duty is $1.50 per $100 or part of $100. For values of $100,000 - $200,000, the rate is a base of $1,500 + $4.39 per $100 or part of $100. If the dutiable value of a residential property is between $116,001 and $200,000, there is a ‘Residential Rate of Duty’ which results in a lower assessment of transfer duty. There are also other concessions for first home buyers. For more information, contact the WA State Revenue office on 08 9262 1100 or 1300 368 364.
Dog guide access: what are your rights and responsibilities?

Lauren Henley, NSW Advocacy and Information Officer 

Inspired by Marlene Cooper

Under the Federal Disability Discrimination Act 1992, Guide and Seeing Eye Dogs are covered by the term ‘assistance animals’. 
While the Disability Discrimination Act includes a section on exemptions to access for assistance animals (Section 54A), it does not explicitly state the types of establishments where assistance animals are not permitted. As a result of precedents that have been established through case law, however, it is generally accepted that dog guides are not permitted in operating theatres, hospital burns units, commercial kitchens and some zoos.

When it comes to medical facilities, even solicitors seem to have some confusion in regards to where assistance animals are and are not permitted. This being the case, we have had several members that have been granted access to intensive care units with their dog guides, so this precedent has already been established. Last year, I also assisted in a case involving a woman who had been refused access to a dental treatment room with her registered Seeing Eye Dog. 
The dentist had stated that his treatment room was comparable to a hospital operating theatre environment in which registered assistance animals were not permitted and, as such, he could not allow the dog to be present in the room. Both parties had sought legal advice on this matter and were told that the exemptions under the Disability Discrimination Act were very unclear. The case was advanced to the Australian Human Rights Commission on the grounds that a dental treatment room did not require the same level of sterility as an operating theatre. It was resolved through conciliation, with the complainant awarded compensation and the dental practice agreeing to undertake disability awareness training.

In addition to the Federal Disability Discrimination Act, all Australian states and territories also have their own state-based legislation governing access for assistance animals. The name of the relevant act for each state and territory has been provided below:
Australian Capital Territory  Domestic Animals Act 2000;

New South Wales Companion Animals Act 1998;

Northern Territory Anti- Discrimination Act 1992;

Queensland Guide, Hearing and Assistance Dogs Act 2009;

South Australia Dog and Cat Management Act 1995;

Tasmania Guide Dogs and Hearing Dogs Act 1967;

Victoria Domestic Animals Act 1994;

Western Australia Dog Act 1976.

Most state-based legislation does list a number of areas where dog guides are not permitted and, in some cases, this is not consistent with the provisions stated under the Federal Disability Discrimination Act. As an example, under the Queensland Guide, Hearing and Assistance Animals Act, a dog guide is not permitted in an ambulance, while the Federal Disability Discrimination Act on the other hand would not prevent a dog guide from being permitted in the vehicle. The Australian Constitution states that in instances where a state law conflicts with a federal law, the federal law prevails.

In some cases, state-based legislation may actually be of more use to you in the event that you are refused access to a public place with your dog guide as the Disability Discrimination Act remains unresponsive until a complaint has been lodged. All state-based legislation, however, with the exception of Western Australia’s Dog Act 1976, gives police and local councils the jurisdiction to issue a penalty notice for failure to comply with the Act. This penalty amount may be a fixed amount, or may be determined by a number of ‘penalty units’. The value of a penalty unit varies between states and may change on an annual basis.

After the issuing of fines was explored further with police and local councils in NSW, it became evident that there was little understanding of their authority in this area and, in some cases, little awareness of the areas where dog guides were permitted. Blind Citizens Australia followed up on this issue by addressing a letter to the NSW Commissioner of Police, who has subsequently contacted the NSW Education and Training Command to recommend that all relevant training packages be reviewed to ensure that they appropriately emphasise the provisions of the NSW Companion Animals Act. The NSW Police Handbook is also being updated to include a chapter on assistance animals which will highlight the provisions and offences under the Act. This will then be reinforced by a Commissioner's Instruction and article in the Police Monthly.

Blind Citizens Australia will be working with Dog Guide Handlers Australia, a consumer-based organisation that has been established to promote the interests of dog guide handlers in Australia, to address this matter more systemically and ensure that police and local councils are aware of their ability to issue fines for refusal of assistance animals. 

Although dog guides are permitted in most public areas under law, it is important to understand that there are a number of responsibilities that come along with this. Under both federal and state legislation, it is not unlawful for you to be asked to produce evidence to verify that your dog is a registered assistance animal. It is also not unlawful for you to be refused access to public premises if your dog does not meet an appropriate standard of hygiene or is not under your direct control, or the control of another person.
Taking the leap into employment – building the capacity of people who are blind or vision impaired

Jessica Zammit, National Policy Officer

Across the world, the employment rate of people who are blind or vision impaired is staggeringly low – around 30-40% in Australia and less than 10% in some developing countries. While there are many contributing factors behind these rates, one area where improvement can be made is in building the capacity of people who are blind or vision impaired to successfully transition into employment. 

In October last year, I was fortunate to attend a two-day workshop hosted by Dr. Karen Wolffe, a renowned international presenter on the successful transition from education to employment for young adults who are blind or vision impaired. Dr Wolffe has had several articles published in journals including the ‘Journal of Visual Impairment and Blindness’ and has previously held positions with the American Foundation for the Blind, the Hadley School for the Blind and the Department of Special Education at the University of Texas. She now manages a private practice as a career counsellor and consultant in Texas. 

The limited exposure of the public to blindness or vision impairment often leads to low expectations of the capacity of people who are blind or vision impaired. Conveying high expectations and encouraging socialisation are critical to building capacity, according to Dr Wolffe, and should start from the very beginning of a child’s life.

Children tend to strive to meet the expectations of teachers and parents, highlighting the importance of ensuring that expectations are not set too low and, more importantly, that expectations incrementally increase so that a child continues to develop and excel. Furthermore, Dr Wolffe notes that self worth comes through the reflections and beliefs of others about the person’s capacity – a parent who does everything for a child who is blind may inadvertently convey to a child that they are not capable. As Dr Wolffe notes ‘kids should be able to believe that they can do almost anything’. 


Achievement is also dependent on the recognition that it can be harder and take longer for someone who is blind or vision impaired to do the same things as their peers, but that it is not impossible to do so. Dr Wolffe notes that while a child may see this as ‘unfair’, it is real, with children needing to understand from an early age that they may need to work harder than their peers to achieve their goals and receive the same recognition. 

While much of what Dr Wolffe talks about relates to the development of skills in children and young adults, there are a number of learnings which could also readily apply to people who have been long term blind or vision impaired. 

A potential employer, unlike a teacher or a parent, will have set expectations about the performance of an employee – expectations that the successful applicant will be able to do the ‘whole’ job on time and to the standard they require, be punctual, display appropriate workplace behaviours and attitudes and perform commensurate to the team. Dr Wolffe notes that it is critical that students are taught to work towards these real world expectations in order to be competitive applicants. This includes meeting the performance expectations of the role, with the recognition that this may involve doing additional, unpaid work outside of business hours if the employee who is blind or vision impaired needs additional time to meet the productivity required of other employees.   

How a person who is blind or vision impaired presents themselves is also critical. Dr Wolffe notes that allowances are often made for the behaviour and presentation of people who are blind or vision impaired because of their blindness. This includes exhibiting behaviours which are socially inappropriate such as rocking back and forth, poor body language and lack of knowledge of social conventions, such as the importance of a strong handshake and eye contact at an interview. While social skills are learned incidentally by observing others, assistance may be needed to learn non-verbal cues such as the messages conveyed from shrugged shoulders, raised eyebrows, nuanced facial expressions and slouched body language. 

As Dr Wolffe notes, people see us differently to how we see ourselves which can be critical in not only a work situation, but in daily life. Dr Wolfe notes that it is important to determine and understand how others feel about you and whether you like how they feel about you – if not, it is important to determine what you need to do to change a person’s perspective about you and your capabilities. An example of raising the perception of capability could include a discussion about a favourite book and an explanation of how you read, or starting a conversation about music, sport or anything that might spark a common interest. 

Effective socialisation is also reliant on understanding and setting clear boundaries. Dr Wolffe notes people who are blind, including children, can misinterpret the boundaries of relationships and may not apply the rule that not all relationships are friendships. Further, not all relationships have the same value – while it is appropriate to share private information with a loved one, it is entirely inappropriate to share these details with a professional relationship or someone you have just met in order to ‘be friends’. Overexposure can actually make it more difficult to make lasting friends and may place a person in danger, particularly if information is supplied that can increase the person’s vulnerability. 


Building a connection is reliant on bridging the gap and learning how to initiate a conversation. As noted at the start of this article, people often don’t know how to establish a connection with someone who is blind, so it often falls to the person who is blind to take the first step. Dr Wolffe notes that it can be as simple as ‘Hi, is someone there?’ If you engage in a conversation, most people engage in return. 

While these points may not seem directly relevant to employment, these skills create a more employable individual. Further, skills around initiation and socialisation are particularly crucial in an interview setting where an applicant is selling their skill set – if an employer cannot understand how a role can be performed, they may not believe that it can be done. 
As noted by Dr Wolffe, misconceptions abound so it is important that applicants who are blind take on the role of educator and educate a potential employer about what they can do and how it can be done by showcasing the skills first hand. This could include explaining how notes are taken, how documents are created and how these are converted to a printed format for sighted colleagues (particularly if Braille or adaptive technology is used) and how the applicant effectively and efficiently uses technology to demonstrate competence first hand.  

Readers wanting to learn more can visit www.projectaspiro.com, a comprehensive employment and career planning website for people who are blind or vision impaired developed with the assistance of Dr Wolffe with the World Blind Union and the Canadian National Institute for the Blind. The Blind Citizens Australia Employment Policy Suite, available from our website and by calling the National Office, also contains useful information regarding the employment of people who are blind or vision impaired. 
Learning Bonus for Blind Parents’ Kids

Published by Stephen Pincock (Australian Broadcasting Corporation) on 10 April 2013

Infants of blind parents learn to communicate in different ways with their parents and other sighted adults – a skill that enhances their development, a new study shows.

The findings add an unexpected twist to our understanding of how early life experiences affect the development of a baby's highly changeable brain, say researchers.

Normally, babies start learning vital social skills within days of birth by watching other people, noticing their faces and eyes, and reading important social signals such as eye contact, explains study co-author developmental psychologist Kristelle Hudry from La Trobe University in Melbourne.

Babies who miss out on those normal interactions – for example those born blind or those who are severely neglected – can experience difficulties with language and communication later on.

In the latest study, Hudry and colleagues in the UK and Canada set out to explore in another way how these skills develop, by studying five infants who could see, but whose primary caregiver was blind. Their findings appear in the journal Proceedings of the Royal Society B.

“These children are being raised in very warm, loving families, the only difference is that the parent can't see, so the parent isn't able to respond to the child's face in the usual way, and perhaps isn't using things like pointing and eye contact to interact with the child," Hudry says.

The researchers followed the infants from the ages of six months to nearly four years, studying how they interacted with their blind parent and other adults. They also measured the children's general thinking, language and physical development.

By the time the researchers first started working with the infants, at around six months of age, subtle differences had already become apparent in the way they were interacting with their blind mothers and sighted adults who were doing the testing, says Hudry.

Fast and flexible 
The study children began using their voices to communicate with their parents more quickly than average, while with other sighted adults they used the usual visual communication techniques like eye-contact and pointing just as effectively as children with sighted parents.

"That's showing that the lack of the mum's eye gaze or visual skills isn't putting these babies at a disadvantage, it's actually perhaps helping them become kids who are a bit more flexible, able to change their social behaviour a bit better depending on the situation," says Hudry.

"That's a really nice finding for families who might be in this situation. Just because the parent can't use their eyesight in the usual way, the child isn't at a disadvantage."

In fact, when they tested the infants' more general learning faculties, such as memory and attention, the researchers were surprised to find that the children of blind parents often scored better than a group of children of sighted parents.

Exactly why this should be the case isn't clear, they say.

"This is a somewhat unexpected finding," says Atsushi Senju from the University of London, the study's first author. 

"One possibility is that the need to constantly switch between different modes of communication for sighted and blind adults might have facilitated their cognitive development."

The benefit observed for the children of blind parents might be similar to the cognitive boost experienced by bilingual infants who have to constantly switch between two different languages, he notes.

Indeed, the study shows that infants can develop non-verbal communication skills as flexibly as they develop language skills. 

"Infants can proactively learn how to communicate effectively for different individuals, and switch [strategies] flexibly between different adults," Senju says.

"It gives us an insight [into] how children can easily learn new cultures and new technologies so easily. Such a capacity might be fundamental to the way humans adapt to the complex social and cultural environment.”
How Technology Helps

This section of Blind Citizens News features product reviews and experiences from our members. Tell us about your favourite piece of adaptive technology and how you incorporate its use into your daily life.

Editor’s note: Other than services provided by Blind Citizens Australia, Blind Citizens Australia does not necessarily endorse or recommend services or products featured in this magazine. 

Blindy.TV: Taking the vision out of television

Blindy.TV is a charitable project which was founded on the notion that people who are blind or vision impaired should be able to enjoy access to the same television content as their sighted friends and family. The Blindy.TV website offers a free described television programming service, allowing users to stream audio described content across five different channels: ‘Comedy’, ‘Drama’, ‘Sci-fi’, ‘Brain’ and ‘ETC’. New programs begin at 0 and 30 minutes after the hour, however program guides for each channel are available online via the Blindy.TV website. 

To start enjoying great audio described content now, visit www.blindy.tv.
News from the Women’s Branch
Karen Passmore

At the time of writing this article, the committee is busy with plans for their upcoming session at the National convention in Sydney this year. A 90 minute workshop on First Aid and Accessible Health Information is planned, with guest speakers being proposed, followed by time for questions. We are very hopeful of demonstrating the talking first aid kit as well as a defibrillator through CPR. A First Aid Certificate at the end of the program is not proposed. We are also making a decision on the Aspirations Award recipient which will be announced at the convention dinner on Saturday night.

Our cookbook continues to quietly sell, with both the MP3 version and the electronic zipped version for sale. MP3s are $30 each and the electronic is $20. We still have a 16 volume large print cookbook at $110 which would make a wonderful gift. The contents of the cookbook can be provided upon request and contains a big variety of recipes for all occasions with information on cooking also. 

Email lists continue to be supportive and informative. The Womentalk list and the VIP grandparents list are moderated by Jenny Dawson and can be joined by contacting us. 

New members of the Women’s Branch are always welcomed. The AGM will be held in Sydney at the convention and election of committee members will be on the agenda. Currently, we are inviting women to join a monthly teleconference just to see how we operate. We are all very laid back and the meetings very friendly. If you would like to join a meeting just to see for yourself, just contact us. 


How to send your contribution to Blind Citizens News
Your contributions to Blind Citizens News are welcome. The deadline for contributions for the next edition is Friday 11 October 2013. 
Contributions may be submitted in Braille, print, audio CD or electronic format (in Word in Arial 16 point font). Send email contributions to bca@bca.org.au and make sure you write ‘Blind Citizens News contribution’ in the subject line. For all other format contributions, please send the document to the National Office at the mailing address provided at the end of this magazine.
Donations to BCA
We would like to thank all members who have generously donated to Blind Citizens Australia recently. If you would like to make a donation to Blind Citizens Australia but find it difficult filling out forms, you may like to call the National Office on 1800 033 660 and donate over the phone using your credit card.



Directory of contact details
Can’t locate the phone number or email mentioned in an article in this edition of News? Here they all are for you.

Blind Citizens Australia National Office

1800 033 660

bca@bca.org.au 

www.bca.org.au
National Convention 2013

Bankstown Travelodge
02 9793 0000

DisabilityCare Australia
1800 800 110
www.disabilitycareaustralia. gov.au

Australian Electoral Commission
13 23 26
www.aec.gov.au
Register for telephone assisted voting for the 2013 Federal Election
1800 913 993

Project Aspiro
www.projectaspiro.com

Australian Human Rights Commission (Complaints)
1300 656 419
newcomplaints@humanrights.gov.au
www.humanrights.gov.au/ complaints

The Hon. Malcolm Turnbull MP, Shadow Minister for Communications
02 6277 4144
PO Box 6022
House of Representatives
Parliament House
Canberra ACT 2600

Senator Mitch Fifield, Shadow Minister for Disabilities, Carers and the Voluntary Sector 
02 6277 3666
PO Box 6100
Senate
Parliament House
Canberra ACT 2600

State Revenue Offices:

Australian Capital Territory
02 6207 0028
www.revenue.act.gov.au 

New South Wales
1300 139 814
first.home.benefits@osr.nsw. gov.au
www.osr.nsw.gov.au

Queensland
1300 300 734
www.osr.qld.gov.au


South Australia
08 8226 3750
fhog.support@sa.gov.au
www.revenuesa.sa.gov.au 

Tasmania
1800 001 388
fhogs@treasury.tas.gov.au
www.sro.tas.gov.au

Victoria
13 21 61
sro@sro.vic.gov.au
www.sro.vic.gov.au

Western Australia
08 9262 1100
1300 368 364
www.finance.wa.gov.au
National Women’s Branch
Karen Passmore
President
nwb@bca.org.au


Tune into New Horizons


Have you been listening to New Horizons, our weekly radio program? It is broadcast on RPH stations throughout Australia and is available on a range of community radio stations.

Join Robyn Gaile each week to hear the latest news, views and information about Blind Citizens Australia and other relevant information for people who are blind or vision impaired. New Horizons broadcast times and RPH station details are provided below.

You can also listen to New Horizons over the Internet; you will need a computer with a sound card and a media player such as Windows Media Player, Real Player or Winamp. Log onto the Blind Citizens Australia website at: www.bca.org.au and click on the ‘Listen to New Horizons’ link.


You can also listen to New Horizons on ACB Radio Main Stream each Thursday.


Blind Citizens Australia thanks:
Audio-Read for providing web space for storage of the New Horizons programs. Audio-Read are developers of a secure digital multicast system and patented portable Audio Navigator for the delivery and playback of digital audio.

New Horizons is recorded in the studios of Vision Australia Radio in Kooyong, Victoria. We thank Vision Australia for generously providing studio time and resources to Blind Citizens Australia.

By the way, did you know that all of us involved in putting the program together are blind or vision impaired? At the time of putting this edition of Blind Citizens News together, we have just recorded program 302 of New Horizons.

New Horizons Radio Broadcast Schedule

· Adelaide, 5RPH 1197AM and on RPH Adelaide digital 
Times: 9.15 PM Wednesday;
Repeated 6.00 PM Friday 

Also on digital (Iris) 
Times: 10.30 AM Friday; Repeated at 6.30 PM,
2.30AM on Saturday,
10.45 AM Sunday, 
Repeated at 6.45 PM,
2.45 AM on Monday

· Brisbane,
4RPH 1296AM 
Times: 1.30 PM Thursday; Repeated 8.00 PM 

· Canberra, 
1RPH 1125AM 
Wagga Wagga 89.5FM 
Junee 99.5FM 
Times: 9.15 AM Tuesday; Repeated 8.00 PM and  again at 9.30 AM on Saturday

· Coral Coast, 94.7FM 
Time: 4.30 PM Saturday


· Hobart, 7RPH 864AM 
Launceston, 106.9FM 
Devonport, 96.1FM 
Times: 2.15 PM Saturday; Repeated 3.00PM Monday  

· Melbourne, 3RPH 1179AM and Vision Australia Radio regional stations 
RPH Albury, 101.7FM 
RPH Bendigo, 88.7FM 
RPH Geelong, 99.5FM 
RPH Mildura, 107.5FM 
RPH Shepparton, 100.1FM 
RPH Warragul, 93.5FM 
RPH Warrnambool, 94.5FM 
Times: 4.45 PM Wednesday; Repeated 6.30 PM Sunday    
· Perth, 6RPH 990AM 
Times: 10.30AM Friday; Repeated 6.30 PM Sunday 

· Sydney, 2RPH 1224AM 
Sydney East 100.5FM 
Newcastle/Lower Hunter 100.5FM 
Times: 3.00 PM Thursday; Repeated Saturday 2.00PM; no Saturday repeat for Newcastle/Lower Hunter 
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